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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 9, 2014 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the Municipal Center at 

196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with the following members 

in attendance: 

 Bryan Wysong, Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte & Matthew O’Keefe 

 Alternates: Joseph Pugliese  

 Others: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 Absent: Ron Bohigian, Paul Bedard & Patrick Saucier, 

Alternates 

 A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

  Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an application and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project. 

  

5. Approval of Minutes   

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes as submitted for 

the previous meeting.  Mr. LaPorte seconded. Motion passed unanimously 

on a voice vote. 

 

6. PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL #6094A, Application of Angelo Calandra for a 36.17’ 

frontage variance for a new duplex in an R-12 zone under Sections 7A-

00 & 15-04 of the zoning Regulations, 82 Summer Street Lot B, property 

of Maria Calandra in an R-12 zone. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please step forward and state your 

name and address for the record, please. 

 MR. CALANDRA:   Angelo Calandra 59 Howard Avenue, Southington. 

 ATTORNEY GARBACIK:  Roman Garbacik, representing the applicant, 

22 Center Street in Southington. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 ATTORNEY GARBACIK:  We have here an odd-shaped lot, to say the 

least.  We’re asking for a variance of 36.17 feet for a frontage 

variance.   

 One of the things is that despite the odd shape is that the 

topography on this lot is rather steep.  It runs from 146 feet along 

Summer Street up to 168 feet.   

 There is also a pond in the rear.   

 I think one of the important factors here is that I think this 

would upgrade the area by putting a duplex in there, actually.  

Because we are really --- it is really difficult to find anything else 

that could be done there.   

 In the rear the grade is not as bad.  You have much more flat 

land and I think that would be very good. That would be a wise use of 

this property, the only use that we could actually figure out. 

 We do have on the northern side, starting from Summer Street; we 

had put some greenery in there.  We would continue that along the 

easterly part of the property which would be probably six to eight 

feet tall that they would grow. 

 We’d be doing some wood chipping along the pond in the rear. 

 And, we’ll try to answer any questions that you have. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Now, this lot here, this was subdivided in 2007.  

Am I right? 

 ATTORNEY GARBACIK:  At some point in time, yah. 

 MR. LAPORTE:   Right. In 2007 it says here, right here on the 

map. 

 ATTORNEY GARBACIK:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Okay.  So that’s why this lot is not nonconforming. 
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 MR. CALANDRA:  Yes.  

 MR. LAPORTE:  Right? 

 And, you are asking for approximately, almost 47 percent variance 

on this. 

 ATTORNEY GARBACIK:  Yes, it is a large variance. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Yes.  Excessive I would say. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  When it was subdivided, was it described as a rear 

lot? 

 MR. CALANDRA:  About three years ago, three or four years ago, 

something like that. 

 ATTORNEY GARBACIK:  And, was this deemed a rear lot at that point 

in time. 

 MR. CALANDRA:  Yah, it was a real lot. 

 ATTORNEY GARBACIK:  I realize that.  But was it --- when they did 

the subdivision? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I can clarify that.  Mr. Chairman, rear lots are 

not allowed in the R-12 zone.  So at some point in time this lot was 

up for determination where they can vary the regulations to allow 

that. It was denied at that point in time. 

 ATTORNEY GARBACIK:  So the rear lot --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  They are not allowed in    the R-12 zone.  So at 

some point in time some applicant tried to get that to be considered 

within that zone. It got denied because it didn’t fit with the 

regulations at the time. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, it wasn’t actually subdivided then.  

 MR. LAVALLEE: A free cut. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: It was a free cut.  Okay. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right. 

 And, area wise for that zone it would be just for your 

clarification, it has roughly four times the area required in an R-12 

zone. 
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 THE CHAIR:  So the reason for the variance is what? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: They’re lacking the frontage. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry?  Strictly the lacking of frontage. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, that frontage is on the easterly side running 

parallel with Summer Street. 

 ATTORNEY GARBACIK:  That’s correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, because of the driveway or because of the total 

frontage? 

 ATTORNEY GARBACIK:  No. It is because of the total frontage. 

 Eighty feet is what is required.  As you are aware. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 So basically, what we are doing is we are --- if we approve this 

variance, we are creating a rear lot.  Even though you’ve got the 

square footage, if we approve it, we’re actually creating a rear lot. 

 ATTORNEY GARBACIK:  I wasn’t aware that this would be a rear lot.  

Like I say, I wasn’t involved with the sub-cutting earlier.   

 MR. LAPORTE:  Well, it sure looks like a rear lot. 

 THE CHAIR:  Huh? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It looks like a rear lot. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, actually, you know, it was intended to be.  

They applied for it but it was denied.  So the bottom line is it was 

denied as a rear lot and yet now they want to build on it. 

 ATTORNEY GARBACIK:  But I don’t believe that we had applied for 

it as a rear lot.   Mr. Lavallee would know. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, it is not who applied. The bottom line is it 

was whoever did apply, it’s now classified as not as a rear lot. 

 Any thoughts? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: No. I mean I was concerned about whether – I think 

Mr. Lavallee answered my question about how it was created that it was 
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a free cut.  So it did create a lot, so to speak.  It wouldn’t qualify 

as a rear lot as they are not allowed in that zone. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Mr. Chairman, for clarification, Commissioner 

O’Keefe was talking about a free cut and that term has no meaning to 

me. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  A free cut, as I understand it, would be if a 

parcel previously hasn’t been divided.  A subdivision is to divide 

into two or more parcels.  So --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, it is two parcels. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s what? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  its two parcels. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 ATTORNEY GARBACIK: I believe he started with one lot.  You’re 

allowed one cut.  I think that is what the Attorney is suggesting. So 

that’s how the lots probably came to be.  I don’t know the history. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, that sounds like what happened. 

 Okay, any other questions? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Have you spoken to the neighbor that would be in 

front, to the east, towards Summer Street?  Have you heard any 

objections from them? 

 ATTORNEY GARBACIK:  We haven’t heard anything at all.  We had the 

sign posted and so forth. 

 THE CHAIR:  The sign was posted. 

 ATTORNEY GARBACIK:  Like I say, we’re trying to create the buffer 

there with the greenery which would be six to eight feet high so that 

no one – 

 THE CHAIR: Is that going to run pretty much the whole 80 feet, at 

least up to the driveway? 

 ATTORNEY GARBACIK:  Oh, yes. It is going to be the whole entrance 

--- 

 MR. CALANDRA:  That’s existing. 
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 ATTORNEY GARBACIK:  That exists.  From that corner heading 

northerly, okay, we are going to put another row of greenery. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 ATTORNEY GARBACIK:  And, then on the other side you have the 

development:  Wolf Den. 

 THE CHAIR: That’s new, right? 

 ATTORNEY GARBACIK:  Yah, right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, do you have something? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Just that a determination was made.  The area, if 

you look at it, almost like a flag.  The upper property line, parallel 

to Summer Street, was considered to be front yard. So structures 41 

feet back to provide a buffer to the house in the front. 

 That question came up.  Whether that would be considered the side 

or the front yard.  It was determined it was the front yard.  So a 

greater separation from the house owned by Joseph (Inaudible). 

 THE CHAIR:  So, from the property line --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It is a 40 foot setback as opposed to side yard.  

 THE CHAIR: So that’s where the plantings would go. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right. 

 ATTORNEY GARBACIK:   And, that’s why we gave the structure, at 

least on the map, it will be --- if this is granted --- 41 feet 

because we consider it to be frontage as well, and not a side yard. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: And just to answer what Commissioner Wysong had 

said, when you talk about subdivisions, the definition of subdivision 

out of the zoning regulations is a division of land into three or more 

parcels.  This was two and not previously been divided.  That’s where 

the free cut comes from. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Thank you very much.  I understand. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, if we make a motion, if we approve it, make sure 

we get the stipulations about the plantings, the size, et cetera, et 

cetera, if you guys decide to move forward with it. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anything else? 

 Bryan, you look perplexed? 

 MR. WYSONG:  When we discuss it, I’ll get answers. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Anything else to add? 

 ATTORNEY GARBACIK:  Anything else? 

 MR. CALANDRA: No. 

 ATTORNEY GARBACIK:  Thank you very much.  Appreciate your 

consideration. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MR. CALANDRA:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6097A, Application of Three D LLC for special 

exception approval to allow a restaurant liquor license under Section 

11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 142 Center Street, property 

of 142 Center Street LLC in a CB zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant -- 

 MR. DELBUONO:  Good evening, my name is Ralph DelBuono.  I’m a 

member/manager of the Three D LLC.  

 I’m applying for this approval for a restaurant / liquor license 

at 142 Center Street. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Go ahead. 

 MR. DELBUONO:  We’re seeking permission to continue, maintain the 

restaurant use of that building. It was formerly used as Mainely 

Seafood.  So we are not changing the use at all. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Have you changed the interior? 

 MR. DELBUONO:  The building is undergoing a renovation, yes. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The interior. 

 MR. DELBUONO:   With the landlord, yes. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Now, the layout that we’re looking at, is this the 

layout that you are going --- you are proposing? 

 MR. DELBUONO:  That is correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Will there be any bar seats?  I don’t see any. 

 MR. DELBUONO:  I believe there is approximately fifteen, sixteen 

bar seats, sir.  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Are they shown on this drawing? 

 MR. DELBUONO: I am not sure which drawing you are looking at.\ 

 THE CHAIR:  Why don’t you step forward? 

 All we see are tables and chairs.  There is no bar called out. 
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 MR.DELBUONO: If I may?  This would be the bar right there. 

 MR. WYSONG:  This long rectangle. 

 MR.DELBUONO:  This right here. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, where would the seats be?  Typically, we want 

see the seats drawn on here. 

 MR. DELBUONO:  This is the service area.  To the left of the bar 

is the service area.  The seats would be directly in front. 

 THE CHAIR: And, there is a rail or something here separating the 

– 

 MR. DELBUONO:  There is a wall.  There will be a wall.   This is 

a partition separating the dining room and the bar. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, this is just a service bar? 

 MR. DELBUONO:  Well, more than a service bars. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 There are no seats on the service side.  It’s for the servers. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, you said fifteen seats? 

 MR. DELBUONO: Approximately, yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, we need to know.    The last approval we 

approved not more than thirteen.  So what we would want to see is sort 

of --- 

 MR. DELBUONO:  Given the length, we are able to accommodate 

fifteen.  No more. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What is the length? 

 MR. DELBUONO:  Twenty-five feet. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, are there regulations relative to how far, how 

many inches you need per seat? 

 MR. DELBUONO: Yes.   This was done by an architect that has 

extensively worked in town. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, do you know the answer to that? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  No.  That is a state regulation. 
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 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We don’t regulate that.  That is a state 

regulation. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. DELBUONO:  If I may add, it is a full service restaurant.  

And, it’s more or less dictated by a --- more of an upscale fine 

dining menu. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Are you going to have music there? 

 MR. DELBUONO: No, sir.   No live music, that is.  Background 

music, yes. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Is that music like low key? 

 MR. DELBUONO:  Well, background music in any restaurant, from 

overhead speakers.  There won’t be any live music. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The reason I am asking that is --- I asked you if 

it was low key music or if it was going to be like loud, band type 

music.   

 MR. DELBUONO: I don’t foresee people getting up to dance at all 

or wanting loud music in this place. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The reason I am asking that is because there is 

residential area around there, okay? 

 And, if the doors are open, the music carries outside.  That’s 

why I am asking. 

 MR.DELBUONO: Okay.  And, I would have to say there won’t be any 

loud music. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry, could you just orient me.  I’m trying to 

find --- where is the front door? 

 MR.DELBUONO:  The front door is right on Center Street. 

 THE CHAIR:  Got it.   Okay.  And, it has double doors going in? 

 MR. DELBUONO: Correct. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 Were you able to locate that on the map? 
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 THE CHAIR:  I got it.  Thank you. 

 MR. WYSONG: We have to draw our own street in. 

 THE CHAIR:  What’s that? 

 MR. WYSONG:  We have to draw our own street in on the map. 

 THE CHAIR: Yah. I was in the restaurant a number of times when it 

was Mainely Seafood and um, --- now what about the stairs going up?  

You are not utilizing those stairs to the left of the door?  To the 

second floor? 

 MR. DELBUONO:  The second floor is not in use and probably won’t 

be in use for some time.  So the stairs aren’t in place right now. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.    Because one of the things they were talking 

about in the future was, I think they wanted to set up patio dining on 

the roof at one time.  Do you foresee that in the future at all? 

 MR. DELBUONO:  No.  That’s news to me. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 (Pause) 

 Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 Do you have something else you – 

 MR. DELBUONO:  I believe the next appeal pertains to us, as well. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, I just want to make sure this one is complete. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 C. APPEAL #6098A, Application of Three D LLC for a 10 sf sign 

area variance under Sections 13-07.A.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 142 Center Street LLC in a CB zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, go ahead. 

 MR. DELBUONO:  The existing structure has I believe 30 feet of 

frontage.  And, we are not going to be utilizing it with a sign on the 

building.  

 What we are looking to do is utilize the two windows located on 

the building and using the old style gold and foil lettering on the 

windows.   

 And, each window would carry a five by four logo. 

 I believe you have a copy of that. 

 THE CHAIR: This is the one you are talking about here? 

 MR. DELBUONO:  That is the one. 

 So you would see that.  Picture the black background ask the 

window itself.  And, that would be the logo name on each window. 

 THE CHAIR:  On each window. 

 MR. DELBUONO:  On each window.  The two windows. 

 MR.  O’KEEFE:  So, if we were to grant a variance and allow you 

the two signs on the window, if we put a condition that there would be 

no exterior sign above ---  

 MR. DELBUONO:  That’s fine. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: You’d be okay with that? 

 MR. DELBUONO:  Yah, that’s fine. 

 THE CHAIR: Any other questions? 

 Bryan, you all set? 

 MR. WYSONG:  I’m set. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you, sir. 
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 MR.DELBUONO:  With all due respect, how do I know if this is 

approved for rejected? 

 THE CHAIR:  You sit down.  Once we finish here, we’ll approve it 

or not approve it.  You will know tonight.  And, you will get 

something in the mail.  Then you just have to bring it back to the 

department, the town department, and you’re all set. 

 MR. DELBUONO:  Thank you very much for your time. 

 THE CHAIR:  You are welcome.   Thank you. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 D. APPEAL #6099A, Application of Peter Owen for a 10’ side 

yard setback variance for a structure (deck) under Sections 7A-00 & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 105 Bruce Avenue, property of Peter 

Owen in an R-20/25 zone. 

 MR. OWEN:  Good evening, gentlemen.  My name is Peter Owen.  I 

live at 105 Bruce Avenue.  

 I’m asking for a variance for a deck that I have on the back of 

my house.  My particular location, I am on a corner lot.  Two front 

yards. The house is shifted to one side of the property line. 

 The deck, which is off the back of the house, is extending 

towards the neighbor’s yard where there was a pre-existing hot tub and 

a pre-existing deck that was there already. 

 What I did was I extended the deck to go around the hot tub 

completely for easier access by about three feet closer than it was 

previously. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  

 MR. LAPORTE:  Who’s got the bad back? 

 MR. OWEN:  That’d be me.   I do have a bad back, as well.  It is 

therapeutic for me, as well. Not curative, but --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How close would you be to the boundary. I don’t see 

a scaled drawing. 

 MR. OWEN:  It’s approximately; I’d say about ten feet from the 

boundary line. The hot tub is in the same place as it was before.  The 

only thing I had done was to extend it about three feet towards their 

--- the neighbor’s property which basically gave me access to come 

around the hot tub where my slider is to be able to access the hot 

tub. 

 The old deck that was there didn’t provide me --- I would’ve had 

to go out and around and it was a longer route to take in the 

wintertime with the ice and the snow.  It’d be difficult to get over 

there. 

 This just makes it easier. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Is this a scaled drawing we are looking at?  One 

inch equals 40’? 
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 MR. OWEN:  Uh, can I see what you are looking at?  I believe 

that’s the ---can I take a look real quick? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah. 

 MR. OWEN:  Uh, not exactly to scale.  The picture that’s there is 

what was given to me by the zoning people here.  And, I basically was 

told to draw the deck in. 

 I also provided plans for the deck that I was doing to the 

building department.  They have the exact deck itself as to the size 

and scope of it. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman?  It does seem to scale. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: It does scale.  Just looking at the numbers that 

are here. 

 THE CHAIR:  The one we’re looking at here? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The one I am looking at is closer to ten feet from 

the boundary then. 

 MR. OWEN: Again, I had, they asked me to draw it in. That was 

free hand.   I didn’t go to scale when I did that.  I did an 

approximation as to where exactly that was. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It scales to about eight. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   Typically, one of the things that we want is when 

we grant a variance, we want to know exactly how far it is from the 

boundary. So there is no ability to enforce based on a hand drawing. 

 MR. WYSONG: You have a building permit for this deck? 

 MR. OWEN:  When we first started this we had a mix up between the 

contractor and myself.  The planning went on for about three months.  

I was trying to get the funding for it.  I initially said I was going 

to get the building permit.  They started on the start date and I 

hadn’t done that, yet.  There was a mistake with that.  

 But we have applied for everything and they do have all the 

paperwork and the scaled drawing now. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Have they inspected the footings? 
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 MR. OWEN:  Nobody has come out to do anything, yet.  They said I 

had to come here first, to come speak to the zoning board for the 

variance on that.  Although, they were supposed to --- they are 

looking at approving the permit for part of it because it was in the 

guidelines of whatever the distance is from the property line. 

 THE CHAIR:  So it is the portion that needs the variance that you 

don’t have approval for. 

 MR. OWEN:  Yes. There is just the small part where the existing 

hot tub that was there with the pad and the electrical already in 

place.  All I did was put the hot tub back and the only thing that was 

extended from what was previously existing was about three feet from 

the hot tub out towards the neighbor’s yard which allowed access to 

come from around the tub on all sides. 

 MR. WYSONG: So, is the three foot supported by footings or is it 

cantilevered from the old deck? 

 MR. OWEN: No, the deck is no longer there that was in place.  

This has been replaced, everything as far as the decking and the 

structure part of it.  So --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is this deck more of a nonconforming use or less of 

a nonconforming use than the previous deck? 

 MR. OWEN: It is to support a pool and entertaining area. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: But the portion that is near your neighbor’s, is it 

closer to your neighbors than the previous deck? 

 MR. OWEN:  By about three feet. 

 MR. WYSONG: My difficulty is we’re into a situation we frequently 

come to when we’re asking to be ---you are asking for forgiveness.  

Due to a mix up. 

 The footings are in. The structure is there. 

 MR. OWEN: Yes, it is partially --- 

 MR. WYSONG:  If I were the building inspector, I would say, I 

would like to see the footings 42-inches underground.  How do I see 

those? 

 MR. OWEN: I can have the construction people come out and show 

you and dig if they had to to show a depth on those. 
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 MR. WYSONG:  Well, it would be the building inspector. 

 MR. OWEN:  I apologize for the mix up. Like I said this was in 

planning for three to four months. I had to secure funding for the 

entire project.  I was in the middle of changing careers and jobs and 

at the time I was doing interviews and this --- I had a lot on my mind 

and the building permit wasn’t the first thing. 

 The guy came out --- it was a contracted company and they started 

to do the work and everything and it just --- it happened. It wasn’t 

intentional. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Well, I am not accusing you of it being intentional. 

 I am not sure that I would put the blame on you.  I would 

probably put it first on the contractor.  These are reputable 

contractors and they’re working in town.  They should have a piece of 

paper in their hand before they put a shovel in the ground. 

 Is your contractor a reputable contractor? 

 MR. OWEN:  Yes. 

 MR.WYSONG: That’s enough.  I have nothing more to say. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 MR. GWOREK:  What abuts on your neighbor’s property?   Your deck 

is there.  Is that a garage that’s directly adjacent? 

 MR. OWEN:  The neighbor --- they are actually here tonight, as 

well, but they actually, they do have a garage which is right there.  

The area where it is, it is somewhat secluded.  We did talk earlier.  

There is a fence that I had to remove when I did some of this.  The 

fence will be going back up in the area to provide the privacy that 

was there before. 

 But they do have a garage right there which is exactly right next 

to where the hot tub is. So  there’s nothing there that is really 

intruding on their yard.  And, again it was the same spot where the 

hot tub was before. The deck that was there before went out to it. The 

only thing I did was to extend it about  three feet towards the 

property line.  Which there is nothing over there.  It is not an area 

that’s really even maintained. It’s overgrown.  So --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just so you know, you’ve asked for a variance that 

we allow you to build up to ten feet from the property line. So if 
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your footings are eight feet from the property line and we give you 

the variance, you can’t build your deck. 

 MR. OWEN:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Because you are more than ten feet from the 

property line.  And, we can’t give you more than ten feet from the 

property line because you haven’t asked for that. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, the options are that we can table this. Continue 

the public hearing.  Or we can vote it up or down. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. 

 MR. GWOREK:  You don’t have those scale drawings that you dropped 

off to the building department with you? 

 MR. OWEN:  The drawing is of the actual deck itself.  Not with 

the property line in place, so I don’t think that would help with that 

particular situation. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, the structure that is on your neighbor’s land 

is his garage? 

 MR. OWEN:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right on the property line. 

 MR. OWEN:  There is a line of pine trees, as well, that go down. 

They’re very tall pine trees.  To separate the two yards. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I would like to defer to Dave for a definition of 

the side yard and the rear yard.  What we’re dealing with by the 

interpretation of the regulations is a structure in the rear yard 

which requires a 25 foot standoff not a 20. 

 If Dave would like to make an opinion now? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure.   Mr. Chairman, just based on the shape of 

the structure now that I see the aerial, I think that is correct that 

it is the side yard.  Just because we typically go by the bulk of the 

structure itself, whatever is attached to the main building for side 

yard.  So if you were to make this a full rectangle, you see it’s 

almost an L-shape.  It’s certain to be a side yard.  So taking that 

off would still be part of the main structure.   It’s probably a 

living room or family room or something like that back there. 

 MR. OWEN:  It is a family room.  A lower level family room. 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  So, on the sketch here, it is questionable because 

we don’t know the addition is fully attached.  

 MR. OWEN:  Yes, it is. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: But on the aerial it is.  So I consider that a side 

yard. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Where it says existing deck on here is really not.  

It is really a structure. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct.    You can see it on the aerial. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Now, the portion that would be within ten feet of 

the boundary, how long is that?  Is it 10 feet, 12 feet? 

 MR. OWEN: Yah, maybe 12 feet at the most. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So it is not going to be more than 12 feet? 

 MR. OWEN: No.  It will be built to the main portion of the deck 

directly off the back of the home.  And, towards the middle of the 

yard. That one particular section is where that pre-existing pad and 

electrical was already in place for the hot tub, prior. 

 So the only reason we even put a deck on that side was to 

encompass around the hot tub to allow for easier access. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: So the start of the encroachment would be even with 

the back of the house?  Correct?  And, then it would go 12 feet?  Down 

the side yard.  Is that correct? 

 (Pause) 

 If this is your house --- 

 MR. OWEN:  May I? 

 THE CHAIR:  Why don’t you come up here? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  This is your house right here, correct?  And, it’s 

going to come straight off? 

 MR. OWEN:  This is the front and this goes back where this – 

where this is here, this is an L-shape. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. So is it build on to the side of the house? 
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 MR. OWEN:  My deck goes straight from the corner of this, goes 

straight back.  This is the only portion that goes over.  This hot tub 

was in place.  And, this small deck was here. 

 This portion that is extended past is what wasn’t there before. 

And, this little portion here. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So you have an existing deck here? 

 MR. OWEN: It was.   It as an existing small deck here and the hot 

tub.  This side portion here – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I understand. 

 MR. OWEN:  This and this    --- the reason those were there is so 

when I --- I have a slider and I am allowed to come out to go right to 

the hot tub.  And, there is a gate at the top here. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, where is the slider?  Right here? 

 MR. OWEN:  The slider is ---I’m sorry.  The slider is right here 

where the end of the L-shape comes out. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   So I guess my question then becomes, if you have a 

deck here   and if you have access to the hot tub, then what is the 

hardship that would have you going to the side yard? 

 MR. OWEN:  When you come out the slider, the slider is over here 

– you come down and come around this way which there is a gate also 

for the pool here.  Basically, if there is snow and ice, then I have 

to shovel to get all the way around. 

 This here is right next to the house so it’s a much shorter 

distance to get down to where this is. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: But, I mean, couldn’t your deck be like this? 

 MR. OWEN:  Where the pool is over here is where all the filter, 

filtration and stuff is and you couldn’t put that there. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, the structure, this is the structure right 

here. 

 MR. OWEN:  The structure comes back to where this is here. I know 

this is a --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Where would be on here? 

 (Pause) 
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 MR. OWEN:  That’s where the hot tub is, right there. 

 And, the only reason it is there is because that is where it was 

previous, already. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 So, basically, it would be on the side of the house and it would 

be not more than 12 feet along that boundary and not closer than 10 

feet to the boundary. 

 MR. OWEN:  Yes.  Yes. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. WYSONG:  Mr. Chairman? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes? 

 MR. WYSONG: I’d recommend that we continue this hearing. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. WYSONG:  The discussion that the applicant is having with you 

is wonderful and informative but it is hardly a public meeting and it 

is not helping me at all nor anybody in the audience. 

 My request would be to continue it and ask the applicant for a 

good drawing of what he is proposing with good dimensions.  Because I 

am unclear still on the hot tub deck versus the new deck that is being 

built around the pool and again the issue of whether it is all in the 

side yard or whether it is side yard and rear yard which has different 

setback requirements within the regulations. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. Do you want to make a motion to that affect? 

 MR. WYSONG:  I move that we continue the appeal #6099A. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: I’ll second that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Discussion? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I would agree with Commissioner Wysong.  While it 

may have been informative to me, it was not a clear record.  And, I do 

think that it would be helpful to the commission and to the town and 

to the applicant to have a scaled drawing as to what you actually 

intend to do so that we are   all on the same page. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 
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 All those in favor? 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 THE CHAIR:  Continue the public hearing to the next meeting in 

January. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEM 

 

 A. APPEAL  # 6096A, Application of Hartford Noodles LLC for a 

10.67 sf variance to allow bigger signage than permitted based upon 

building frontage under Section 13-07.A.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 826 Queen Street, property of West Queen Developers LLC 

in a B zone. 

 WITHDRAWN. 

 

7:37 o’clock, p.m. 
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REGULAR MEETING 

NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. APPEAL #6094A, Application of Angelo Calandra for a 36.17’ 

frontage variance for a new duplex in an R-12 zone under Sections 7A-

00 & 15-04 of the zoning Regulations, 82 Summer Street Lot B, property 

of Maria Calandra in an R-12 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve it with the understanding 

that I may want to put conditions on it and withdraw it after we have 

discussion. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted in terms of discussion, there was discussion 

relative to a buffer.   

 Mr. Wysong added he interpreted the buffer to be along the 

eastern boundary. 

 The Chair noted it would be 40 feet this way and six to eight 

feet shrubs.  This whole length here. 

 Mr. O’Keefe asked how deep it would be.    The Chair remembered 

he said it was going to be 40 feet from the property line. Mr. Gworek 

added it was the house line.  A row or arborvitae or shrubs.  

 Mr. O’Keefe withdrew his motion. Mr. LaPorte withdrew the second. 

 Mr. O’Keefe then made a motion to approve Appeal #6094A with 

conditions: 

 Conditions: 

 1. There be a buffer zone approximately 217 feet long along 

the easterly boundary of the property.  And, it be a minimum of six to 

eight feet in height. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. Wysong stated his dilemma on this was questioning whether the 

zoning board of appeals, this body, is the right body to be approving 

a variance that normally would be handled in a rear lot situation.  

I’ll defer to the Chairman for that.   
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 My understanding is an attempt was made to define this as a rear 

lot and it was prohibited because this zone does not support rear 

lots. 

 The Chair noted it is still classified as a building lot in an R-

12 and not as a rear lot. 

 Mr.  Wysong clarified it is a building lot in the R-12 because it 

has access to the road.  But not as a rear lot. 

 The Chair stated that was correct reiterating it was not as a 

rear lot. 

 Mr. Wysong asked what body in the town would have made this 

determination? 

 The Chair assumed that would be this board. 

 Mr. Lavallee stated there was an attempt and it didn’t pass.  To 

try to include a rear lot in a zone where rear lots are not allowed.  

Why would you bother if you could get a variance for the frontage?  

You have four times the area.  It is a matter of frontage. Does it fit 

in the neighborhood?   

 Mr. O’Keefe said that when he looked at it,  in his mind it does 

fit the definition of a hardship. You do have four times the lot area.  

You’re not looking for a side yard variance.  You are not really 

looking for a front yard variance. It is within the buildable area.  

You just don’t have the frontage. You don’t have the frontage because 

of the unique shape of the lot.  So for that reason, I really don’t 

have a problem with it. 

 Mr. Wysong didn’t think he had a problem with it.  I am surprised 

that this situation comes before this particular board. But there is a 

certain logic to it that I can see. 

 Mr. O’Keefe observed if it was a rear lot, it would be a 

different issue because a duplex is not allowed on a rear lot. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL #6097A, Application of Three D LLC for special 

exception approval to allow a restaurant liquor license under Section 

11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 142 Center Street, property 

of 142 Center Street LLC in a CB zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6097A with conditions.   

 Conditions: 

 1. No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 2. Number of bar seats shall not exceed fifteen and shall be 

located in the area immediately in front of the bar as shown on the 

plan and shall be in accordance with state statutes. 

 3. Any significant change in the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer would require a new application. 

 4. Any changes in the management or permittee would require a 

new application. 

 5. No live entertainment. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 The Chair noted it is pretty straight forward.  It was already a 

restaurant which had a bar in it. All we’re doing is changing the 

permittee.  We are not changing the layout.  We have increased the bar 

seats by two. Other than that it is pretty much what it was before. 

 Mr. LaPorte brought up the music.  They have a double door going 

in.  In case the music gets loud, make sure the doors are shut.  The 

Chair clarified we have already a regulations that says the music 

cannot be heard outside. That’s part of it. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 C. APPEAL #6098A, Application of Three D LLC for a 10 sf sign 

area variance under Sections 13-07.A.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 142 Center Street LLC in a CB zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6098A with conditions. 

 Conditions: 

 1. That the two window signs are in lieu of a building sign.  

No building sign in addition to them. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe commented looking at the sign, it is going to be an 

attractive sign and I think it will look nice on the windows. I’d 

rather see that than some of the other signs I see in windows. 

 Mr. Wysong agreed.  It is a nice variation on how you sign a 

business.  I think I will add a certain richness to the relatively 

narrow front of that building on the street. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 D. APPEAL #6099A, Application of Peter Owen for a 10’ side 

yard setback variance for a structure (deck) under Sections 7A-00 & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 105 Bruce Avenue, property of Peter 

Owen in an R-20/25 zone. 

 The public hearing was continued. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEM 

 

 A. APPEAL  # 6096A, Application of Hartford Noodles LLC for a 

10.67 sf variance to allow bigger signage than permitted based upon 

building frontage under Section 13-07.A.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 826 Queen Street, property of West Queen Developers LLC 

in a B zone. 

 Withdrawn. 

 

MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 Nothing to report. 

 The next meeting is the second Tuesday in January, 2015 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn.   Mr. Gworek seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:48 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

  MERRY CHRISTMAS AND A WONDERFUL HOLIDAY! 

 

     Robert Y. Salka, Chairman 


